Multiculturalism
What is Multiculturalism?
A few years ago the campus newspaper of a major university
published an essay written by two professors titled The
Statement of the Black Faculty Caucus.{1} The purpose of the
essay was to define how the University might become a truly
multicultural institution. It spoke of empowerment, authority,
Western culture, and transformation. The objective of the
Black Faculty Caucus was to create a critical mass of
empowered “minority people” at all levels of the university
system. The essay argued that “Euro-Americans teaching the
materials of people of color cannot make the University
multicultural because multiculturalism demands empowered
people of color as well as empowered areas of knowledge.”{2}
At the end of their essay the authors wrote, “What we are
talking about here is no less than transforming the University
into a center of multicultural learning: anything less
continues a system of education that ultimately reproduces
racism and racists.”{3}
Racial reconciliation should be a top priority for every
Christian, of any race or cultural background. But will this
demand for a “multicultural center of learning” produce a less
prejudiced society? Multiculturalists insist on greater
sensitivity towards, and increased inclusion of, racial
minorities and women in society. Christians should endorse
both of these goals. But many advocating multiculturalism go
beyond these demands for sensitivity and inclusion; here is
where Christians must be careful.
One of the difficulties of accommodating multiculturalists is
that defining a multicultural society, curriculum, or
institution seems to be determined by one’s perspective. A
commonly held view suggests that being multicultural involves

tolerance towards racial and ethnic minorities, mainly in the
areas of dress, language, food, religious beliefs, and other
cultural manifestations. However, an influential group calling
itself NAME, or the National Association for Multicultural
Education, includes in its philosophy statement the following:
“Xenophobia, discrimination, racism, classism, sexism, and
homophobia are societal phenomena that are inconsistent with
the principles of a democracy and lead to the
counterproductive
reasoning
that
differences
are
deficiencies.”{4} NAME is a powerful organization composed of
educators from around the country, and it has considerable
influence on how schools approach the issue of diversity on
campus. The fundamental question that the folks at NAME need
to answer is, “Is it always counterproductive to reason that
some differences might be deficiencies?” In other words, isn’t
it possible that some of the characteristics of specific
culture groups are dangerous or morally flawed (for example,
the culture of pedophilia)?
It is not uncommon for advocates of multiculturalism like NAME
to begin with the assumption that truth is culturally based.
It is argued that a group’s language dictates what ideas about
God, human nature, and morality are permissible. While
Americans may define reality using ideas from its Greek,
Roman, and Judeo-Christian heritage, Asian or African cultures
see the world differently based on their traditions.
Multiculturalists conclude that since multiple descriptions of
reality exist, no one view can be true in any ultimate sense.
Furthermore, since truth is a function of language, and all
language is created by humans, all truth is created by humans.
This view of truth and language has a spokesperson in Dr.
Richard Rorty, humanities professor at the University of
Virginia, who argues that truth that transcends culture is not
available because “where there are no sentences there is no
truth, and sentences and their respective languages are human
creations.”{5}

Finally, if all truth is created by humans, it is all equally
true. Cultural ideas or institutions, like human sacrifice or
welfare systems, are equally valid if they are useful for a
given group of people. In other words, we live in a universe
that is blind to moral choices. We are the final judges of how
we shall live.
As Christians, we believe that ideas do have consequences.
While being careful not to promote one set of cultural rules
over others simply because we are comfortable with them, we
acknowledge that Scripture reveals to us the character and
nature of God, humankind, and our need for a savior. These
truths can be communicated cross-culturally in a sensitive
way, regardless of the people-group involved. If we didn’t
believe this to be true in a universal sense, then
Christianity can’t be true in any real way. In other words, in
order to be what it claims to be, Christianity must transcend
culture in a way that many multiculturalists argue cannot
occur.

Language and Sensitivity
In recent years, America has been attracting over one million
immigrants annually. This has resulted in a country that is
religiously, racially, and linguistically more diverse.
Conflict arises, however, over the question of how our
nation’s institutions should respond to this diversity. Until
recently, it was argued that America was a melting pot
society, that regardless of an immigrant’s origin, given a
generation or two, his family would be assimilated into
American culture. Multiculturalists have challenged both the
reality and advisability of this view.
Multiculturalists brand our culture as white, Western, male,
Christian, middle-class and heterosexual. They declare that
our schools have forced on students a curriculum that promotes
only that perspective. The books they read, the ideas they
consider, the moral and ethical standards they are taught,

explicitly or implicitly, tend to be those of dead white
European males. The problem, they argue, is that this leaves
out the contributions of many people. People of color, women,
homosexuals, and various religious traditions are ignored and
thus silenced. As a result, they contend, what passes for
knowledge on campus is biased. Their goal is to correct this
bias.
This charge of bias is not a groundless one. Even though many
feel that Western culture has been very open to outside ideas,
all majorities–in any society–will tend to seek cultural
dominance.
The resulting multiculturalist agenda includes three demands
on American society. The first is that the white Americans
become more sensitive to minorities. This demand has resulted
in what is referred to as “politically correct language.”
Speech codes enforcing sensitivity on college campuses have
attempted to protect oppressed groups from having to endure
words and ideas that might ostracize them. At the center of
this issue is the individual’s feelings or self-esteem. The
multiculturalists argue that if a person’s self-esteem is
damaged, he or she cannot learn in school.
Christians ought to be the most sensitive people in society.
If calling people handicapped, Black, or Indian makes them
feel diminished in importance or somehow less human, we as
Christians need to be empathetic and make changes in our use
of language. This sensitivity should grow out of a sense of
biblical humility, not for political or economic reasons.
But another question still must be answered. Will the enforced
use of certain words really benefit the self-esteem and thus
the learning of minority students in schools, as some have
suggested? Dr. Paul Vitz, professor of psychology at New York
University, argues that this is a far too simplistic view of
human nature.{6} Self-esteem itself cannot be tied directly to
any behavior, positive or negative.

Some contend that enforcing “politically correct speech” is an
attempt to redescribe our society in a manner that changes the
way we think about issues. If the concepts of personal and
family responsibility become labeled as hate speech towards
those on welfare, an entire way of looking at the issue is
forced out of the dialogue.
Unfortunately, language can also be used to legitimize
behavior that Christians believe to be morally wrong.
Homosexuality has progressively been referred to as a sin,
then a disease, a lifestyle, and now a preference or sexual
orientation. Just by re-describing this activity in new terms,
an entirely different connotation is given to what
homosexuality is. This has not occurred by accident.
Hebrews 12:14 tells us to make every effort to be at peace
with all men. As we articulate truth, our language should lean
towards gentleness and respect, for the sake of the Gospel.
When we believe that every person deserves to be shown respect
because we are all created in the image of God, our attitude
will result in language and tone that is sensitive and
gentle–not because political correctness demands it, but
because out of a heart of love flow words of love.

Inclusion and Truth
A second demand being made on our schools and society is in
the area of inclusiveness. Multiculturalists contend that
marginalized people need to be brought into the curriculum and
the marketplace of ideas on campus. No group should ever have
to feel left out. One example is the recent set of standards
offered by UCLA’s National Center for History in the Schools.
As originally offered, the standards greatly increased the
voice of both minorities and women in the telling of our
nation’s history. However, many charge that they denigrated or
ignored the contributions of white Americans in order to be
inclusive. In fact, some complained that the overall picture
of America produced by the standards was of an oppressive,

WASPish empire. Even the U.S. Senate denounced the proposed
standards by a vote of 99 to 1. One Senator voted against the
resolution because it wasn’t strong enough.
The standards declared that the U.S. is not a Western-based
nation, but the result of three cultures. These
cultures–Native American, African-American and European–are
not seen as moral equals. In fact, the European contribution
was one of oppression, injustice, gender bias and rape of the
natural world. Albert Shanker, president of the American
Federation of Teachers, responded to the standards by saying
that “No other nation in the world teaches a national history
that leaves its children feeling negative about their own
country–this would be the first.”{7}
In fact, U.S. history textbooks have been moving toward
inclusion for some time. In order to make up for the neglect
of women and people of color in past texts, some historians
and publishers have gone a bit overboard in their attempts at
finding the right balance. In one text, The American Nation,
of the 13 religious leaders mentioned in short biographies,
only two are non-Hispanic white males–Brigham Young and Ralph
Waldo Emerson.{8} Often women and minorities are injected into
the text in odd ways. In this book, Senator Margaret Chase
Smith is cited for challenging Senator Joseph McCarthy. While
she was an early critic of McCarthy, she had little to do with
his eventual political demise. Another example is Native
American chief George Crum, noted for making the first potato
chips in 1853.
The writing of history is a delicate task, and is probably
impossible to accomplish without bias. But as Christians, we
would prefer that truth–what really happened–at least be the
goal, rather than political or racial propaganda, even if this
goal will never be perfectly accomplished. This notion of
truth demands that students be taught as much U.S. history as
feasible. To leave out the experience of Native Americans,
African-Americans or women would be a tremendous failure. But

writing our entire history from their perspective is unfair as
well. One answer to this problem is to have students read more
primary historical documents and depend less on history
textbooks. Unfortunately, multiculturalists see all texts as
primarily political. They argue that only one view prevails:
either the empowered majority’s or the oppressed minority’s.
This belief that all knowledge is political results in turning
schools into battlegrounds where representatives from every
group, from Hispanics to gay rights activists, go over the
curriculum with a magnifying glass, looking for the proper
amount of inclusion or any derogatory remarks made about their
group.

Tolerance as a Worldview
Many multiculturalists insist that we embrace multiculturalism
in our schools not just in the way we teach, but in the way we
think. Multiculturalists have specific ideas about the notion
of truth; paramount is the belief that no truth transcends
culture, that no idea or moral concept might be true for every
cultural group or every human being. As a result,
multiculturalists demand that we give up our beliefs in moral
absolutes and become moral relativists.
This worldview model has been the litmus test for college
professors on many campuses for quite some time, particularly
in the humanities. Evidently, in some programs it is now being
applied to college students as well. In 1992, St. Cloud
(Minn.) State University made it known that if students were
to be accepted, those who desired to enter the social work
program must relinquish specific notions of moral truth. While
acknowledging that many students come from religious
backgrounds that do not accept homosexuality as a legitimate
lifestyle, these very students were required to go beyond
“hating the sin and loving the sinner.” Students who had
predetermined negative attitudes towards gays and lesbians
were told to look elsewhere for a major. In other words, one

must, at the level of faith commitment, find no moral aversion
to homosexuality in order to be admitted to this program. This
removes a majority of our population from consideration right
off the bat.
Part of the problem with multiculturalism is that it allows
for a broad definition of cultural groups. There is both a gay
culture and a feminist culture in America. In fact, any group
can identify itself as a marginalized culture group. The
homeless become a cultural group, as do single mothers on
welfare. Should their perspectives get equal treatment in our
schools? Are their moral values as valid as all others? The
problem is that to be considered multiculturally sensitive,
one must be able to place oneself into the perspective of the
oppressed group completely, at the metaphysical level, not
just to sympathize or even empathize with them. This means
that one must be willing to compromise faith-based beliefs
about God, human nature, and reality itself. For instance, if
the gay community, being an oppressed minority group, believes
that being homosexual is natural and every bit as normal as
heterosexual relationships, Christians should ignore what they
believe to be revealed truth about homosexuality’s sinfulness.
Christians are called to have mercy and compassion on the poor
and less fortunate, but not at the expense of recognizing that
some lifestyles result in the impoverishment of people
regardless of their race or cultural heritage. What is being
asked of Christians is that we give up our view of a universe
governed by a moral God who has established a moral universe,
and replace it with a morally relativistic one. Tolerance
becomes the only absolute. To be exclusive about truth, or to
argue that some action might be morally wrong for all people
all the time, violates this new absolute of tolerance.
Ultimately, this current enforcement of tolerance is really a
thinly veiled pursuit of power. The only way certain groups,
such as homosexual activists or the more radical feminists,
can get recognition and the ability to spread their views, is

by establishing tolerance as an absolute. Eventually, they win
affirmative action concessions from universities and public
schools, which enforces their viewpoint. Recently, the state
of Massachusetts passed legislation recognizing the
difficulties of gay elementary and secondary students, forcing
all public school teachers to be educated and sensitized to
their plight. This recognition and re-education of teachers
further legitimizes and enhances the power of the gay rights
movement.
Without losing sight of our calling to reach out and minister
to people caught in lifestyles and cultures that vaunt
themselves against the knowledge and standards of God, we
cannot become moral relativists in the process.

Justice and Truth
While multiculturalists occasionally refer to justice, it
cannot be the foundation of their movement. This is for the
simple reason that justice is not possible without truth. In
order to claim that someone’s actions or words are unjust, one
must assume that a moral order really does exist, a moral
order that would be true for all cultures and at all times.
Injustice implies that justice exists, justice implies that
moral laws exist, and moral laws imply that a lawgiver exists.
One college professor, explaining his plan for a liberal
ironist utopia, says that a liberal is someone who thinks that
being cruel is the worst thing that one can do. He argues that
this moral standard can be used to create a utopia on earth.
But he admits, being a good moral relativist, that he cannot
give any non-circular arguments for why being cruel is the
worst thing one can do. He is inventing a moral law, but
admitting that its foundation lies only in his preference for
that law.
Even if we accept his moral standard as useful, it leaves us
with many questions. The first is, what does it mean to be

cruel? Is it cruel to encourage people in their gay lifestyle
given the short life span of male homosexuals, even without
AIDS?{9} If pain is part of our definition of cruelty, should
all operations be banned because even if successful, pain
might result? How can he know that being cruel is the worst
thing one can do in a morally neutral universe? Without truth,
without knowledge of right and wrong, justice is impossible,
as is any notion of a good life. The word “cruel” becomes an
empty word.
By declaring tolerance an absolute, multiculturalists are
consistent with their view of reality. They see all human
cultures as morally equal because of their faith in a
naturalistic world view. This view argues for a godless
universe, and recognizes chance as the only possible cause for
what exists. If this is true, absolute tolerance is the best
we can hope for. Christians seek sensitivity and inclusion for
a much better reason.
We believe that every human being was created in God’s image
and reflects God’s glory and majesty. We were created to have
dominion over God’s creation as His stewards. Thus, we are to
care for others because they are ultimately worthy of our care
and concern. We are not to be cruel to others because the
Creator of the universe made individuals to have fellowship
with Him and He cares for them. This does not discount that
people are fallen and in rebellion against God. In fact, if we
really care about people we will take 2 Corinthians 5:19-20
seriously. First, that God has made reconciliation with
Himself possible through His Son Jesus Christ, and as verse 20
says, “..he has committed to us the message of reconciliation.
We are therefore Christ’s ambassadors, as though God were
making his appeal through us.”
True sensitivity and inclusion will not be achieved by making
tolerance an absolute. They occur when we take what people
believe, and the consequences of those beliefs, seriously.
When you think about it, what could be crueler than failing to

inform people of the Gospel of redemption through Christ,
leaving them to spend eternity separated from the Creator God
who loves them?
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